The Vice-Chancellor’s Address at 189th Degrees Congregation

2:30pm, Tuesday, November 26, 2013, Asia World Expo 

Students, Parents, Colleagues, Members of the University Family, Ladies and Gentlemen,

It gives me great pleasure to welcome you to the 189th Degrees Congregation of the University of Hong Kong.

Just like all of you present at this congregation, I am very excited today. It is because I have attended Congregations of this University since 2002 and this is the first time that I have the pleasure of playing a dual role, that is to preside at the Congregation and, now, to speak to you! 

Class of 2013, we gather here today to celebrate your achievements, as you have completed your studies and just graduated from one of the finest institutions of higher learning in the world. The University and I, and all those who have joined you here today, are certainly very proud of you. May I therefore, on behalf of the University, extend my warmest congratulations to you all!

Dear graduates, as you are now moving on to the next stage of your lives, please allow me to share with you a few thoughts about what will be ahead of you. Since I cannot predict the future, I shall use some examples from the past to let you extrapolate them into the future yourself.

The ancient Greek philosopher Heraclitus said: “There is nothing permanent except change.”

We are clearly living in fast-changing times. And these rapid changes are undeniably linked to the speed at which technological innovations are taking place today. The world, in which we live, is more scientifically advanced and technologically connected than at any other time in history. We can see fast-moving social and political changes happening on the other side of the earth almost as soon as they happen.

Clearly, the University has changed, particularly in the past 2 decades. We have changed from a primarily teaching-focussed university to a research-led comprehensive institution of higher learning. Hong Kong has changed, the world has changed, and they will continue to change. Change is natural.

As one with a first degree in biology, I see changes as evolutionary processes. And, since I believe I have survived quite well in the past 41 years since I left my university studies, I feel that I am also qualified to speak to you about ‘survival’ in evolution and share with you some of my own experiences, although I am not necessarily the fittest.

First of all, when I received my bachelor’s degree in Biology in 1972 (from the only other university in Hong Kong at that time), most of my classmates became high school teachers. There were plenty of jobs on the market but not too many varieties for us to choose from. Only a few of us chose to further our education and pursue a higher degree. 

Now, you may ask: What is wrong with that? Let me tell you the truth. The truth is I never thought that I would pursue a research career when I was young. As a matter of fact, while I was in high school, I dreamt of becoming an architect or a designer. Unfortunately, I was in the Chinese School stream and could not apply to HKU in those days. To cut a long story short, I was accepted into studying biology because I had very good grades in that subject. The reason why I had good grades in the university entrance examination was probably because biology was an easy subject for me. Perhaps, subconsciously, I loved biology. 

Later, I discovered that I indeed loved biology because I could learn about life processes and it was a subject where I could use a lot of imagination, particularly when I chose to pursue a career in research.

However, I did not realise that research could be so competitive; I had to compete for research funding, compete for space, compete for good laboratory personnel, and, compete for results, publications, etc, etc. 

When I started my first job as an independent research scientist, I chose to study a genetic disease called cystic fibrosis. The nature of the disease is not important for today’s discussion, but many scientists before me had tried a great variety of ways to research the disease but all failed miserably. As a newcomer with fresh ideas in mind, I decided to try an approach that no one else had attempted before. I combined classical human genetic principles, which required quite a bit of statistics and calculations, and the latest molecular biology techniques, which allowed me to examine patients’ DNA, their genetic materials directly. It was a daring move and a bold proposal. I still remember what the funding agency told me when it provided me with a small grant to start the work. It said that no one on the review panel really understood what I was talking about, but, that the agency decided to give me the money because it was not very expensive and it was not considered a big risk.

Again, to cut a very long story short, we had plenty of frustrating moments and pressure from our competitors, but the persistence and meticulous work of my group led us to become the first in the world to solve the mystery of a serious genetic disorder using a new approach, which is now known as positional cloning. Our pioneering work also became the guide for subsequent research on other diseases and, most important, the single most convincing argument to support the Human Genome Project.

The famous Canadian hockey player, Wayne Gretsky, once said, “I skate to where the puck is going to be, not where it has been.” I think we managed to do just that. 

And, Gretsky also said, “You miss 100% of the shots you don't take." 

So, I hope you can all follow your interests, follow your passion and do things you love to do. However, you have to accept changes and take certain risks along the way. Who knows what the world will be like 5 years from now, let alone 20 or 30 years. Can you imagine what you might be doing 10 or 20 years from now? Even if you would rather choose not to take risks, challenges will come your way regardless because the world is changing – your working environment will change and you will have new and young competitors. In other words, the road ahead of you is going to be a bumpy ride. And, adjusting to a new environment could be stressful and exhausting. 

However, I trust that you have enjoyed the wide range of unique learning opportunities here at HKU, inside and outside classrooms, and that you have discovered abilities, skills, interests, and ambitions that you did not know before. Most important, I am sure that you have developed a habit of life-long learning, ready to face this world of increasing information and complexity, ready to face changes and ready to make the most of your personal potential.

I certainly did not know that I would be speaking in front of you when I obtained my PhD in 1979. In fact, recombinant DNA technology was in its infancy at the time, but I decided to experiment a new way of studying genetic diseases. Fortunately, it worked out for me, and I was able to make some contributions to the field of genetics, and, to understanding and treating cystic fibrosis. In 2002, when another window of opportunity came to me from this University, I bravely accepted the challenge. Again, fortunately, I have been able to adopt what I learned in my research days and apply it to my job at this great institution.

From my research training, I learnt to be critical, critical not only on others but also on myself. As a scientist, I have to be objective, no matter how objective I am, I would still be relying on my subjective judgements if I do not hear other people’s views. So, I always make the time to listen to others and to have an open mind. I have to be able to build consensus quickly, yet I have to be patient. I fully understand the importance of communication. I have many deficiencies but I work hard to compensate. I always try to learn from others and to adapt and innovate. As a leader, I lead by example. I am certainly not afraid of difficult tasks because I believe in teamwork. Last, I am a firm believer of ethics, high moral standards and integrity.
Dear graduates, I hope you remember I told you at your inauguration that university education was more than just making yourself competitive. While academic excellence should not be compromised, the study of your specialized field should form only a part of university education. 

As graduates of this university with a strong commitment to freedom, liberty and diversity, and having in your possession the gifts of knowledge and learning, you are expected to be honest to yourselves and others, to hold the highest moral standards, and to be responsible individuals – responsible to yourselves, to your families and friends, and, to society. 

My heart sank when I received a complaint from one of the University’s long-term partners that one of our students, after having accepted an internship offer from this company, had chosen to take an internship with another company without being bothered to inform him. I am sorry to say that this student did not only ruin his chance of joining the first company in his future career development, but had also damaged the University’s reputation, and his behaviour could take away internship opportunities for other HKU students.

Therefore, please remember - leadership starts with sense of responsibility and attitude determines success; do not take short cuts; and do not compromise where your personal integrity or the human dignity of others is concerned.

There are global problems in our time. I implore you to approach life ready to stand up for the values that make up a free and civil society, and prepared to make a difference in all that you do.

There is, of course, a world of opportunities out there waiting for you! I urge you to make the most of them, and I certainly wish you the very best of luck in your journey.

Do remember that you will always be a member of the HKU Family. HKU will always be your University. And indeed, the University will be counting on your support and loyalty to help us ensure that the HKU experience will be as special for future generations of students as it was for you.

At this Congregation, we have nearly 8,000 graduates from 10 faculties. However, many of you may not know that the University had a humble start in the founding years with the everyday problem of making ends meet. Without the staunch support of the founders and the philanthropic leaders of the local community at that time, the University would not have survived the austerity and hardship in the 1920’s and 1930’s, and the painful warring years in the 1940s when some teachers and students lost their lives, and many were displaced because of the flux.  

Without the resolve of the visionary leaders and the commitment of faculty, the loyal alumni of many generations as well as the support from the members of the University family and the greater community throughout the past century, the University could not have thrived and grown to become an internationally acclaimed university, commanding respect and admiration of the local community and peers around the world. 

I should like to take this opportunity to thank all those who supported the University and me personally over the past 11 years or so.

Dear graduates, as you now turn your thoughts to the road ahead, you too must thank all those who have helped you along your way – your family, your teachers and your friends, who have all along believed in your talent and abilities, and have supported you. They deserve your gratitude and respect.

Now, please stand up and join me in showing your appreciation to them with a BIG round of applause.

Thank you.

To close, I would like to say that I have learned a lot during my tenure at this University. Please let me share with you one last thought:

I am not sure if there is a perfect way to run a university but I would describe the organization of a university in the form of a picture. It is different from that of a commercial company where the board and management on the top generally decide on strategic plans, which are then implemented at the lower levels. When we look at a picture of say a landscape, you find objects (like people, animals and flowers) at the front of the scene normally positioned in the lower part of the picture; and the back of the scene normally appears at the upper part of the picture. As heads of universities, we should always know where our foreground is. We must provide the best environment possible, for our students to learn, our staff to excel and, for everyone else in the foreground to contribute. Heads of universities can be most effective if they regard their role as the background of the organization. Of course, in a good picture, there is perfect harmony between the foreground and the background.

With that, I thank you all for your attention.

Thank you very much.
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